HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, September 2, 2008

5:30 pm

In attendance were: Rick Wells, Al Davis, Sarah V. Simpson, Kelli Parker, James Heath, Marty Jones, Charles Brantigan, Linda Murphy, Gary Branch, Paul T. Burns, Pam Whitaker, Michael Henry, Dave Webster, Kim Kucera, Dan Sillers, Peter Hynes, Robert Jaramillo and Carla Madison.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes of the July 29th meeting were read and approved.

The meeting began with a tribute to Mike Savone whose death was reported in the newspaper on August 18, 2008. Mike will always be remembered for his contributions to the Forum and its constituent organizations.
St. Joseph Hospital Redevelopment: Al Davis and Sarah Simpson of H & L Architecture presented conceptual plans for the new St. Joseph Hospital to be built on the old Children’s Hospital site. The information is summarized in the St. Joseph Hospital Subcommittee Minutes which are attached. It is anticipated that the demolition will be complete and the site cleared by March 2009. There are, of course, ongoing concerns about how the St. Joseph Hospital development will impact the neighborhood and the other medical institutions. These details will be worked out at the Subcommittee Meeting and reported at the Forum.
St. Joseph Hospital shuttle: When the Franklin Parking Structure at St. Joseph Hospital was demolished, and off-site parking was provided for employees, St. Joseph Hospital ran a continuous shuttle back and forth between the parking area and the campus. That cost approximately $100,000/year. St. Joseph Hospital had made the proposal that a shuttle be run from St. Joseph Hospital to the light rail station downtown. There is enthusiasm from the members of the Forum that this service could be expanded to include the other medical institutions. If it were expanded, then it should be possible to decrease the cost and also create to what amounts to a circulator within the Hospital District. The Forum encourages the medical institutions to collaborate in creating this.

Redevelopment of the Planned Parenthood Site: Dan Sillers announced that Argus owns the Planned Parenthood site as of September 1, 2008. He reports that Argus’s initial plan was to move in, but more and more they are looking at the possibility of demolishing the site and building a senior facility. As mentioned in previous minutes, this would be affordable senior housing with ala carte services provided by Argus whose headquarters would be on the first floor. The organization is planning to apply for tax credit funding as early as February. It is anticipated that five stories would be needed to make the concept work. While the Forum is willing to consider such a project, the Forum is also committed to maintaining the OD-9 zoning in that area. It is acknowledged that good design may make such a project acceptable. Hynes and Sillers will keep the Forum posted as the design progresses.

Redevelopment of Lafayette Street: Engelken reports that there is slow progress in the mediation. The plan at present is to bring Tyler Gibbs into the process as well as Sivley (sp) who owns a significant amount of B-4 property in that area. The neighborhood has confidence in Sivley and Karius apparently agrees to consider him a design consultant.
Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center: Branch reports that there has been a change in the plans for the medical office building. There appears to be a problem with underground parking which may require parking at street level with the building rising from there. Davis Partnership will present the potential plans at the next Forum meeting. Councilwoman Madison reemphasized the opinion of the Forum and various planning agencies that parking at ground level is to be discouraged because it creates a space that is unsafe by design and isn’t very pedestrian friendly.

San Rafael Report: Marty Jones reports that there has been a flare up of illegal activity at 20th and Emerson with gunfire heard. The off-duty police officers hired by Cherokee for security have intervened. Discussions have been held with the owner who also fears the violence. Captain Joe Chacon has been contacted. There is the thought that surveillance cameras, purchased for the DNC, might be available to monitor the area.

A discussion of gunfire led to discussion of the “core patrol”. Bob Jaramillo reports that the core patrol no longer exists. Apparently when the Children’s Hospital pulled out of the mix, the other medical institutions were unwilling to continue to fund it. The history of the core patrol was reviewed, and its positive impact on crime prevention both in the neighborhood and in the medical institutions themselves was reviewed. The Forum asked that the medical institutions reconsider implementation of the core patrol. Hospital Shared Services Patrol Division has been patrolling the Country Club Historic District for the past five years and the Country Club district has been happy with the service. Another neighborhood adjacent to the country club considered the possibility of the thought that the service was expensive.
P.U.D. at 22nd and Downing: Paul Burns reports that an agreement was completed with the San Rafael on August 14. There remains some question about whether the language agreed upon will become a part of the P.U.D. or whether it will become a side agreement. The Forum is very much interested in having it become a part of the P.U.D. Similar points commonly appear in other P.U.D.’s that have been passed, including the one where the Pierre’s Supperclub site immediately adjacent to this site. It is particularly difficult for volunteer organizations, such a neighborhood groups, to keep track of such documents unless they are incorporated into the P.U.D. The Forum unanimously supports the P.U.D. at this site with exception of Dave Webster, a member of the Planning Board, who abstained.

The P.U.D. Process: Paul Benington is out of town. The report to the Planning Board on legalities on the P.U.D. process was to be presented to the Planning Board on September 3rd. That has been postponed for a week so that Paul Benington may attend.

Smoking Ordinance: Bob Jaramillo reports that hospital security personnel are beginning to inform people about the smoking ordinance as they encounter smokers on the city right of way near hospitals. At present, the organization’s policy, which was apparently mandated by the medical institutions, is to tell complaining neighbors that if someone smokes on their side of the street they should call the police.

Parking Lot at 22nd and Ogden: Paul Burns reports that the curb cut was located in the wrong position by the contractor. What to do about that is being considered but he considers that is an error made by the contractor rather than by anyone else. More to follow.
I.N.C. Thesaurus/Dictionary Drive: Michael Henry reports that for years I.N.C. (Inter-Neighborhood Cooperation) has had a dictionary drive so that every third grader in the City gets a dictionary and a thesaurus. Funding for this program is short by $7,000-$8,000 this year. Contributions are encouraged.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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